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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 18, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; Tony Soltani; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham
Not in Attendance: Ralph Weeks; David Fiorentino; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative

Other Attendees: Nancy Wheeler
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:34 PM.

REVENUE

Nancy Wheeler reviewed the 2018 revenues.  There was a great deal of current use this year increasing the amount on that line.  The timber tax was also higher than estimated.  

Interest on the checking account is up from previous years.  Gary asked if the cemetery plot sales was actual, Nancy noted that it was.  

The estimated revenue was $1,961,471.00 and was adjusted to $1,993,035.00.  Year to date figure is $1,809,090.83.

Len asked if we received food service license fees, Nancy noted that the State does the inspections and retains the funds.

Tony asked about civil forfeitures, they are for unlicensed dogs.  He asked about Dog License Fines with Nancy indicating she would check to see if it should be under Town Clerk.
There was a discussion about the Tax Lien Interest/Costs.

Epsom Village District

Gary noted the proposed 2019 Operating Budget is $210,257.00.  This is reduced by $640.00 from 2018.  A State required bacteria test of the water is performed each month.  A test for copper, lead and VOCs is performed annually or bi-annually as required.
The “Materials” line is for new meters, brass fixtures and operating supplies.   The District has taken over their own billing and finance, as a result the “Professional Fees” line was reduced due to the ease in auditing.  

Gary discussed the Well #1 Re-Hab and Service Agreement.  He explained how the well was rehabilitated and the basic terms of the service agreement.  The initial cost of the rehabilitation and service agreement combined is $23,300.00 for a period of three years after which will reduce to approximately $10,000.00 annually for the service agreement alone.

Water usage is the billing for water usage.  To connect to the system is $500.00 plus costs for materials.  The remaining funds are impact fees for connecting.

Miscellaneous Income is late fees and if a house is sold and needs a reading is a $50.00 fee, $25.00 fee for shut off/reconnect.  

Gary discussed the billing costs and they do a quarterly bill.  They do not accept credit cards or debit cards.  Gary noted that they get more bank payments.  

Gary discussed that they considered a postage meter, but did not feel it was feasible.  
Fund Balance Transfer is for big repairs.  Penny asked if they had any other funds.  There is a Capital Reserve Fund with $111,000.00.

Minutes of December 13, 2018
As the minutes were not sent to Mr. Connors they will wait until the next meeting to finalize them.
Gary discussed the raises given after the budget was presented to the Budget Committee.  He felt there is $6,000.00 fluff in the budget.  He wants to know where the budget does not need this $6,000.00.
It was discussed that the Financial Position has received a 2% increase plus the 2.00/hour increase.  Gary asked if the 2% would be on the $2.00/hour increase also.  Virginia noted that prior to the budget being set by the Board of Selectmen there was a meeting discussing salaries only.  Gary would like to take the $6,000.00 from the budget.  It was discussed that the increase does not include the benefits, FICA, Social Security.  Virginia will ask if the 2% increase will be on the $2.00/hour also.

Tony asked for the audits from the Water District, School District, SAU Budget and Town Budget for 2017.  Marylou will request these.

Len asked other people’s feeling about Departments doing things with other towns.  He thought the Board of Selectmen and Department Heads should work on this with a vote of the people.  He does not have a problem with looking at it.  He would like to stop hearing we want to do something or work with another town.  Why do we want to spend the money if that is going to happen?
Len discussed the sale of the large truck in the past as the Road Agent did not want to have it.  

Joyce noted the Road Agent should also involve the Board of Selectmen as everyone should be included in the discussion.

Len discussed the replacement of vehicles.  He can see the replacement of Police Vehicles.  He noted that we may not want to purchase a truck if we are going to work with another town as that town may have the truck.  Len felt a message should come from this committee.

Virginia asked about the Police and Fire Department and mutual aid.  Tony said that you give up control when you work with another town.  It was discussed that you would need specific agreements.  Virginia noted she has never heard a discussion regarding this.  Len noted when a department head comes in and makes these statements then that could change his vote.  

Gary discussed pot holes in new pavement that should have been repaired by the contractor who completed the original work.  The pot holes were brought to the attention of the Selectmen in April of this year and they have done nothing to see that the repairs are done.  He discussed other issues that have cost the taxpayers money that is wasted.

There seems to be no control over the Road Agent.  Tony noted that the Road Agent is the only elected official the Board of Selectmen has control over.

Len noted when a Department Head comes in and makes these statements then that could change his vote.

Marylou noted the Warrant Articles will be presented on January 8th.  She noted that she told the School Board if they wanted to discuss full day kindergarten, she would give them 10 to 15 minutes for a short presentation during the Warrant Article discussion.  January 3rd will be a work session.
Mary motion to adjourn, Virginia second.  The motion passed.

Marylou adjourned the meeting at 7:56 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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